



Mansfield District Council
Overview & Scrutiny Committee (Place) Minutes

Date:  Tuesday 8 December 2020	Time:  6:00 PM	Place:  Virtual Meeting
	Present: 
	Councillor Debra Barlow, Councillor John Coxhead, Councillor Vaughan Hopewell, Councillor Ann Norman, Councillor Dave Saunders, Councillor Philip Shields, Councillor Stuart Wallace, Councillor Andy Wetton, Councillor Martin Wright

	In Attendance: 
	Martyn Saxton, Fardad Amirsaeedi, Gemma Denton, Gabriella Wright




	
	APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

	
	None.


	20/41
	DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

	
	None.


	20/42
	ADVANCE QUESTIONS FROM MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC

	
	None.


	20/43
	MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING

	
	
Proposed as a true record by Councillor Martin Wright and seconded by Councillor John Coxhead.
Accepted as a true record by the meeting with a unanimous  show of hands

RESOLVED:
Accepted as a true record.

	20/44
	BUSINESS INVESTMENT AND ECONOMIC REGENERATION AND RECOVERY

	
	The Senior Regeneration Officer advised the Committee that they had been extremely busy supporting business regeneration with investments and the recovery process.    In relation to the impact of Covid 19 and also the imminent Brexit trade deals. 
The Officer then updated the Committee on the current and new initiatives which included the Kick-start scheme.  The Council have been working very closely with the gateway providers locally and particularly with the Chamber of Commerce to deliver a workshop on the 23 November 2020.  The event was very well attended.  
The Officer then provided a brief summary of the scheme to the Committee advising that the scheme was a Government funded scheme that supported people between the ages of 16-24 old and pays for up to 6 months placement for the businesses that take on the people on the scheme.  This is an amount up to a maximum of £1500 a month for a minimum of 25 hours per week in employment.  The hope is that after the 6 months the business continue to keep the individual on and employ them on a full time paid basis going forward.
The 16-24 year old age group is one of the highest groups at risk.   This is because a large proportion of that age group are employed in the hospitality and food and drink sector which is being hit quite hard at the moment.
The Officer informed the Committee that there had been active support for business on Brexit.  Over the past year there had been approximately 15 events and Webinars related to Brexit in collaboration with the Chamber of Commerce and other partners and districts across Nottinghamshire.  
The most recent event was a conference held on 26 November 2020 which was very well attended delivered by the Chamber with support from County Council and Mansfield District Council.  
The Officer then updated the Committee on the Grants available which included Business Start Ups, Shop Front Improvement Grant and Vacant Shop Grant. These are business growth grants which are administered by Mansfield District Council from the Council’s own funds.
The Committee was advised that there had been 43 enquiries since the relaunch in September of which 22 were applications for Start-up Grants.  
This had been a good rate of enquiries the Committee was informed in relation to the number Start-up Grant Applications. The amount of funds remaining was reported as approximately £57K which is adequate for the current requirements.  This will be reviewed in the future.
The Officer informed the Committee that the Growth and Recovery Strategy was formerly known as the Local Industrial Strategy.  
The Growth and Recovery Strategy draft is now complete, all consultation has taken place.  When the final draft is available it will be brought to the Committee
The Economy Cell that the Council support is county wide.  Mansfield District Council are working towards developing a localised Recovery Plan of which an Action Plan has been developed in conjunction with the County Council’s Recovery Plan.  The plan is in its final stages.
The Officer referenced the Statistical data in the report. The chart referenced data for 2019 against the current year.  
April to June 2019 in employment 71.2% in April to June 2020 employment had increased to 76.4%, July to September 2019 70.9% increase in July to September 2020 to 77.3%.  
In terms of levels of employment Mansfield has seen an improvement in the numbers of people in employment however, more are Claiming Universal Credit and there has been an increase in those claiming Job Seekers allowance.
Following a discussion with DWP it was clarified that the number of people in unemployment hasn’t changed, however the number of claimants for support to top up a reduced income had massively increased.   
Although there are greater numbers of claimants for support this is not reflected in the job losses. We shall continue to monitor 3rd and 4th Quarter stats to assess changes and support needed.
The Officer referenced the Business start-up data in July – September 2020 business start-ups had increased from 163 for the same period 2019 to 218.  
The inflation rates are very low so consumer purchasing is more affordable because the inflation rate are much lower as well.
The data sources are listed within the report, the link to county council data can be used to drill down to the Wards in your areas.
Councillor Wright queried the type of businesses that had applied for the £3K Start up Grants.
The Officer advised that he did not have that specific information but the Officer would list the sectors and email this data to the Committee.
Councillor Wallace queried if the £57K remaining grant budget would be carried forward, was there any chance of losing that money.
The Officer replied that the funding was completely ring faced for the grant pot and it cannot be redirected elsewhere.  The funding cannot be spent outside of the grants.
Councillor Barlow queried if the increase in those claiming benefit in this area was reflected nationwide; or if Mansfield had received a higher increase than other districts?
The Officer did not have the data for the national figures, however, the data provided was for Nottinghamshire and had been drilled down to provide data for Mansfield 
The link provided in the report on page 11 entitled Sources, provided a list source links.  The link to County Council Data   can be used to drill down data for Wards within Mansfield. 
Councillor Saunders queried that once the funding for the grants offered by the Council was spent, if there were any other funding streams for the future. 
The member then queried if the Portfolio Holder for Regeneration actively involved with the Grants.
The Officer replied that the future funding is a work in progress.
The Officer confirmed that he Portfolio Holder for Regeneration and Growth was an active member of the Grant Panel and was involved in all grant application reviews.
The Officer then referred to the final item in the report the Covid 19 Local Restriction Grants, the administration of which was completed by the Finance Team and Revenue and Benefits Team.  This data is live and therefore data can only be provided up to 6 December 2020.  Further data will be provided when available.  The amount paid out to date is £1, 844, 58, total number of grants were 857.
Several members thanked the Senior Regeneration Officers for the hard work that had taken place.
The Chair commented that he felt it would be beneficial to mention the new company start-ups on the Mansfield District Council website to help support and promote the new businesses.  The Chair also felt that it would be of benefit to promote the shops and industrial units that are available in the district.
The Chair called for a show of hands to accept the report for noting.  This was carried unanimously.

RESOLVED:
Report accepted for noting.

	20/45
	REGENERATION UPDATES

	
	The Senior Regeneration Officer (Property) advised the Committee that the aims of the report were to provide an update on the works undertaken in the last 6 months.
The Officer was pleased to inform the Committee that new opportunities have come forward and that longer term projects have come to fruition and are beginning to be delivered.
The Officer had a couple items to highlight from the report.  
Mansfield District Council were invited to bid for the Towns Fund and Future High Streets Fund.
These opportunities are great opportunities for the district as the works that can be undertaken if the bids are successful will benefit the district.  These grants would help to support regeneration schemes, build growth, assist in the creation of jobs and ensure the future sustainability of the district.
In addition to the bids the Regeneration Team have been working on the creation Town Centre Master Plan this will support the recently adopted Local Plan.  This work has been undertaken by consultants on the Council’s behalf.  
The Town Centre Master Plan sets out the vision of how the Town Centre will look over the next 15 years.  This is supported by delivery and action plans for the key sites in the Town Centre.  
In the New Year the start of the Consultation process will commence concerning the vision and priorities that have emerged out of that work.
The Officer then gave a quick overview of some of the projects that have come to fruition.  The Townscape Heritage Initiative Project which is a £1.3M scheme.  
Improvements to shop fronts for over 40 properties within the Town Centre on Leeming Street and the Market Place area.
It also has the opportunity for local people of all ages and abilities to get involved in activities, events and training to gain a greater understanding of the historic environment of the Town.  This helps to promote conservation skills in the local community.
The Officer informed the Committee that the Council were currently in talks with 7 key owners which would cover 12 properties across the district with regards to the opportunity to bring applications forward to the scheme.
The Officer referenced the former Bus Station site at Stockwell Gate North site within the Town Centre.  This site has recently obtained Planning Permission for a 100 bed Hotel with Food and Beverage Units on the site.  
The next steps that the Developers will be taking is to undertake Site Survey works prior to commencing development on the site early next year.
Councillor Wallace queried the launch of the Student Accommodation Fund, in particular how much this was and how this would operate.
The Member queried the ‘re-Imagined Market Place’ and queried who had, had the idea for the re-imagined Market Place?  The member also asked when the Committee review this.
The Officer responded that both of the Schemes were included as part of the High Street Fund Bid.  The Council are looking at several sites for the Student accommodation in the Town Centre that could be adapted and used by Nottingham Trent University Students in the future.
The re-imagined market place are subject to the Future High Street Fund Bid.  In terms of the re-design of the market place this has been designed by the Master Plan Consultants.  The Consultants will be putting forward some options on this.  
Councillor Wallace queried further what the outcome would be for the district if the funding wasn’t received or if only a proportion of the funding was received.  How would this affect the plan?
The Officer responded that in terms of the Future High Street Fund Bid.  The total bid submitted was for just over £37M.  The bid from the Future High Street Fund was £25M. All of those projects are costed up individually within the remaining £12M.  We can supply the individual breakdowns of the project to the Committee.
Councillor Wallace thanked the Officer and agreed that this would be welcomed.
Councillor Wright had a question regarding the Town Centre Masterplan in 3.10 as it referenced a Vision in Principles document and that external consultation would commence in the New Year with key partners.  It was queried who had been consulted and who were the key partners?
The Officer responded that it had been shared with the Corporate Leadership Team and the Cabinet.  The key partners would be Nottinghamshire County Council Highways Department for comment on if the proposal was feasible in line with Nottinghamshire County Council operations.  
Councillor Wright queried when the Members be consulted on this?
The Officer advised that at the moment it is about a review of the logistics of the project, a programme of consultation will be rolled out once the initial consultation has taken place.
Councillor Wright queried what would happen if the funding was not granted for the projects.
The Officer responded that in terms of the Future High Street bid submitted for £25M, this amount was to deliver everything.  
In terms of the Town Centre there was a list of projects that were put forward by the Place Board and if at that point the funding offered was less than was bid for , there would then be a review of those projects.  The projects would then be prioritised.
Councillor Norman raised concerns regarding the relocation of the Market and queried if the Market Traders had been consulted.
Councillor Norman also queried if the people at the Bus Station had been kept informed.  The Member highlighted the importance of the Bus Station, particularly for the future.  
The Officer responded that prior to the Bid being submitted there was a meeting with the Market Traders and Town Centre Manager to outline the re-imagining of the market place.  There have not been any further discussions at this time, as the Council are unaware if the money will be made available for this.  There will be further discussions with the Market Traders in the future.
The Officer advised that regarding the Bus Station in terms of the proposals the Council had been working with the County Council throughout.  The Officer confirmed that the Council were linked in with the Bus Station also.
Councillor Saunders queried 3.3 and asked if there was a timelines for the Bids process to be complete.
It stated within the report that the Townscape Heritage Initiative is reported as progressing to plan.  Will it meet the deadline of 24 February 2021?
The member queried the timeline on the Hotel and the building regeneration works to start and complete?
The Member further queried the Old Town Hall as to if this was completed and what was happening with it?
The Officer responded to the questions in turn.  In terms of the timescales of the Future High Street Fund, the Council have responded to some clarification queries and the latest update provided is that the outcome is imminent.
In terms of the Town Fund the Council have working on responding to clarification queries and once these have been submitted we will await on further feedback on that.
The THI Scheme this has been impacted in terms of Covid 19 it will have to be assessed nearer the time as to if an extension will be needed or not.  But that would have to be a conversation with Heritage Lottery if that is required.
Stockwell Gate North site investigation surveys need to be completed and utility surveys to prepare it for development.  This is planned for early in the New Year and the development be commenced after.  In terms of build timescales for the Hotel it is anticipated to be 18-24 months.
The Town Hall – Town Centre Management have moved in to the Town Hall, a couple of the Office Units have been let to a recruitment agency.  Both of the Retail Units have now been occupied too.
Councillor Saunders had a query regarding the Making Mansfield Towards 2030 plan if this gets updated to reflect any large company closures.  How such closures affect the Corporate Plan.
The Officer advised that all areas of work had their own delivery plan, so that as things flex and change throughout the lifetime of that plan.  The delivery plan would adapt address the issues that emerge.
Councillor Hopewell queried if the Council was talking to investors and companies to try to encourage investment in premises in Mansfield and are there any discounts and or encouragement being offered?
[bookmark: _GoBack]The Officer stated that the larger businesses would be dealt with by the Business Support work.  In dealing with enquiries the Council actively supports businesses to find premises in the district.  In terms of incentives that would be dealt with by Property Services team to discuss or if to an Agent then through the landlord.
The Chair stated that he would like to comment that the Officer had responded to some really interesting and in depth questions really well.  
The Chair stated that he was inspired and full of confidence with the level of knowledge demonstrated by the Officer who was at the helm of what the Council are trying to achieve in Mansfield.
A unanimous show of hands accepted the report for noting by the Committee.

RESOLVED
Report accepted for noting.
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